
CALENDAR 
 

Summer Movie Night 

Sat., June 30th 

St. Paul Park, 8 pm 
The Incredibles (PG) 

 

Independence Day 

Wed., July 4th 
Town Offices Closed 

 

23rd Annual 4th of July  

Bike Parade 

Wed., July 4th, 10 am 

St. Paul Park 
Info Page 9 

 

FIREWORKS 

Wed., July 4th 

7:30 pm—10:00 pm 
Albert Einstein High School 

Info Page 9 
 

Town Organizational/

Council Meeting 

Mon., July 9th, 6:30 pm 
 

Summer Movie Night 

Sat. July 28th 

St. Paul Park, 8 pm 
A Bug’s Life (G) 

 

www.tok.md.gov 
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2018 Town Election Results 
 

The Town Election was held on Monday, June 4, 2018. Con-

gratulations to Tracey Furman and Duane Rollins on their re-

election and we welcome Bridget Hill-Zayat on her election to 

the Kensington Town Council. 

 

Mayor 
 

Tracey Furman          147 
 

Council 
 

Bridget Hill-Zayat      113 

Duane Rollins            136 
 

There were 152 ballots cast, including 13 absentee ballots.  

Annexation Resolution Introduced 
 

The Town introduced an Annexation Resolution, AR-01-2018, 

at the June 18, 2018 Council Meeting. The Public Hearing has 

been scheduled for Monday, August 13, 2017, beginning at 7:00 

pm. 

 
A RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND TOWN COUNCIL AU-

THORIZING THE ANNEXATION TO THE TOWN OF KENSING-

TON OF APPROXIMATELY 12.585 ACRES OF LAND LOCATED 

ADJACENT TO THE PRESENT CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE 

TOWN LOCATED NORTH OF THE CENTER LINE OF PERRY 

AVENUE TO UNIVERSITY BOULEVARD AND CERTAIN INTE-

RIOR AND ADJACENT RIGHTS-OF-WAY THEREIN   

 

The Annexation Resolution, along with supporting documents 

and the proposed Annexation Plan, are available at the follow-

ing: tok.md.gov/town-government/annexation/ 
 

A map of the proposed Annexation area is available on page 8 



 
 

 

MAYOR 
 

Tracey Furman 

Mayor.Tracey@tok.md.gov 

 

COUNCIL 

Sean McMullen 
(Mayor Pro-Tem) 

Darin Bartram 

Conor Crimmins 

Duane Rollins 

Mayor.Council@tok.md.gov 

 

 

TOWN STAFF & CREW 
 

Sanford W. Daily, Town Manager  

SWDaily@tok.md.gov  

Matt Hoffman, Asst. Town Manager 

MJHoffman@tok.md.gov 

Susan Engels, Clerk—Treasurer 

Susan.Engels@tok.md.gov 

Shirley Watson, Facility Manager/Events 

Shirley.Watson@tok.md.gov 

Jim Snow and Bill D’Albora, Code Enforcement 

Code@tok.md.gov 

Jason Swain, Joe Natali, and Pablo Oliva, Public Works 
 

Jamie Simms, Facility Maintenance 

 

Thank you again for the opportunity to serve as your Mayor 

for a second term following the June 4, 2018 Town Election. 

The last two years has been a wonderful experience and I am 

proud that we have been able to accomplish many of the goals 

that I set out within my first term. I expect that the next two 

years will be exciting as well, especially with a number of 

redevelopment projects on the horizon. With this in mind, I 

continue to ask that both residents and the business commu-

nity remain engaged with Town activities by signing up for 

our official email notification system on the homepage of our 

newly redesigned Town website: www.tok.md.gov. 
 

I would also like to thank Sean 

McMullen for his ten years of ser-

vice on the Kensington Town 

Council. Sean has been a tremen-

dous asset not only to me, but the 

Council, Town staff, and commu-

nity this past decade. Sean’s tran-

quil demeanor, quick wit, and be-

lief in transparency towards our 

Town Government has been a sta-

ple of our Council Meetings.  
 

Finally, I would like to congratulate Duane Rollins on his re-

election to the Kensington Town Council and welcome 

Bridget Hill-Zayat on her election.  
 

Bridget, Conor, Darin, Duane, and I are committed to oversee-

ing a Kensington community that is active, liveable, and dedi-

cated to providing the services that make Kensington a won-

derful place to live and work.  
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Town Permits 
 

10810 Connecticut Avenue—Interior 

 

3947 Baltimore Street—Deck 

 

10111 Frederick Avenue—Porch 

 

10209 Summit Avenue—Solar  

 

10111 Kensington Pkwy.—Fence 

 

10023 Frederick Avenue—Deck 

 

10508 Connecticut Avenue—Interior 

 

3844 Dupont Avenue—Utility 

 

10515 Connecticut Avenue—(3) Signs 

 

Building Permits—Please be re-

minded that both a Town and 

County permit for any exterior or 

interior structural changes are 

needed, with the exception of 

landscaping and  repairs. His-

toric District properties will also 

need a Historic Area Work Per-

mit (HAWP). Please contact the 

Town staff with any questions.  

MAYOR  T R A C E Y  

Sean was presented with a 

Brick for Flinn Park and this 

Cake June 18, 2018. 
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May 14, 2018—Mayor Furman; Council 

Members Bartram, Crimmins, and Rollins; 

Town Manager Daily; Assistant Town Man-

ager Hoffman; and Clerk-Treasurer Engels 

were present. Council Member McMullen 

was necessarily absent. The Pledge of Alle-

giance was recited and a moment of silence 

observed.  

The Town Meeting Minutes from April 9, 

2018 were reviewed and approved. See Coun-

cil Actions. 

Mayor Furman announced the Candidates for 

the June 4, 2018 Town Election: Mayor – 

Tracey Furman; Town Council – Bridget Hill-

Zayat and Duane Rollins. A Candidates Meet 

and Greet will be held on Monday, May 21st 

at 7:00 pm. 

 

From the Mayor and Town Council  
A Courtesy Review was held for the proposed 

Solera Reserve Kensington Senior Living de-

velopment project at 10549 Metropolitan 

Avenue. 

 

T.J. Monahan, Chair of the Development Re-

view Board (DRB), introduced Travis West-

morland, McCaffery Interests, and noted that 

the Town has had a very positive experience 

working with the developers on the proposed 

project.  

Mr. Westmoreland introduced the 132 unit 

facility, which will include independent, as-

sisted, and memory care living options. He 

stated that he believed the facility would be a 

great asset to the Kensington community and 

that they have received productive feedback 

during the design phase.  

Rei Takata, Antunovich Associates, presented 

renderings of the proposed facility and noted 

that the two existing historical buildings 

would be retained for retail/service use. Mr. 

Takata also noted the following highlights to 

the design: 

• Changed the connector between the new 

structure and the historic properties to cre-

ate an interior environmental controlled  

Town Council Summary from the  

May 14, 2018 Town Meeting  

 

• Approved the Town Meeting Minutes 

from April 9, 2018. 

• Announced the Candidates for the June 

4th Town Election:Tracey Furman for Mayor 

and Bridget Hill-Zayat and Duane Rollins for 

Council. 

• Held a Courtesy Review for the proposed 

Solera Reserve Kensington development pro-

ject at 10549 Metropolitan Avenue. 

• Adopted Ordinance No. O-01-2018 - An 

Ordinance adopting the Town's Operating and 

Capital Budget for Fiscal Year 2018-19 

(FY19) and levying a tax on all assessable 

property within the Town. 

• Approved Resolution No. R-07-2018 – a 

Resolution of the Town Council authorizing 

the Town Manager to install “Two Hour, 7:30 

a.m. – 5:30 p.m., M-F, Except by Permit” 

signs along the west side of the 10500 block 

of Wheatley Street; and to remove the “No 

Left Turn” restriction along northbound Ken-

sington Parkway at Kent Street. 

• Approved Resolution No. R-08-2018 – a 

Resolution amending the schedule of Fees, 

Charges, and Expenses. 

• Held a Variance Hearing for a six (6) foot 

fence to be located within the front plane of 

the property at 3908 Baltimore Street. Ap-

proved Resolution No. R-09-2018 – a Resolu-

tion to grant a six (6) foot fence within the 

front plane of the property at 3908 Baltimore 

Street, as amended, on the eastern side of the 

property, but not to exceed the front plane of 

Baltimore Street. 

• Held a Variance Hearing for a 1.7 foot 

side-yard variance at 3500 Dupont Avenue. 

Approved Resolution No. R-10-2018 – a 

Resolution to grant a 1.7 foot side-yard vari-

ance at 3500 Dupont Avenue as amended pro-

vided the original foundation is used. 
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circulation to the facility. 

• Shortened the driveway, as it encroached 

too close to the historic buildings. 

• Moved the proposed wall between the 

structure and Metropolitan Avenue to cre-

ate more public space. 

• Constructed a wall along the southern 

boundary of the property to help with 

sound mitigation from the CSX tracks. 

 

Jack Gaffey suggested that a safer pedestrian 

crossing be provided at St. Paul Street to al-

low residents access to visit the shops along 

Howard Avenue; and questioned whether the 

utilities were to be underground.  

 

Council Member Crimmins noted the impor-

tance of working with the State Highway Ad-

ministration to improve the existing pedes-

trian crosswalk at Metropolitan Avenue and 

St. Paul Street.  

 

Mr. Westmoreland noted that they are in the 

beginning stages of working with the utility 

companies to figure out the best option for the 

utilities and the target date for construction is 

the end of the 1st quarter of 2019. 

 

The Mayor and Council commented collec-

tively that they appreciated working with 

McCaffery Interests on this project and com-

mended them on their effort to incorporate the 

suggested changes from the community. 

 

Mayor Furman provided an update to the most 

recent DRB meetings: 

• 10619 Connecticut Avenue – The devel-

oper is meeting with Park and Planning 

next week to review the project; the DRB 

has made suggestions to the design and a 

community meeting will be scheduled 

once the suggestions have been included; 

noted some residents have expressed con-

cern over the self storage facility; how-

ever, the architect is proposing that the  

structure have an apartment building look, and 

will also feature 4,000 square feet of retail 

space, along with public space. The Mayor 

noted that due to the lower density of the site, 

it is difficult to make potential projects eco-

nomically viable. 

• 10509 Summit Avenue – The developer 

for Knowles Station has a pending offer 

on the adjacent property, and he met with 

the DRB to propose a few development 

plans for the property. 

 

Council Member Bartram reported on the fol-

lowing from the Traffic Committee: 1) dis-

cussed the status of the proposed Summit 

Avenue Extension project; the Committee 

agreed that the Town should continue to sup-

port the extension of Summit Avenue; 2) dis-

cussed the County’s Bicycle Master Plan to 

keep in mind for future development; 3) dis-

cussed possible pedestrian safety measures at 

the intersection of Connecticut Avenue and 

Plyers Mill Road 4) reviewed the petition for 

the placement of restricted parking along the 

west side of the 10500 block of Wheatley 

Street and recommended approval of the re-

strictions to the Town Council; 5) discussed a 

number of options the Town Engineer pro-

posed to help with sight line issues at the in-

tersection of Howard Avenue and Fawcett 

Street; 6) the Committee recommended to the 

Town Council the removal of the ‘No Left 

Turn’ restriction at Kensington Parkway and 

Kent Street; 7) discussed pursuing the County 

to improve the parking along Summit Avenue, 

north of Knowles Avenue.  

Mayor Furman thanked Mario Bruno, Ken-

sington Service Center, for another successful 

Kensington Car Show; noted the following 

upcoming events: Community Meeting for the 

proposed Kensington Manor Senior Living 

project on May 16th; Paper Airplane Day on 

June 3rd; District 18 Candidate Forum on May 

30th; and that Car Wash Coffee is expected to 

open June 2018.  



Ron Franks, Candidate for District 18, stated 

that the Candidate Forum will be an opportu-

nity to meet all of the candidates and ask 

questions.  

 

Council Member Crimmins reported that the 

Town has received the grant for a picnic pa-

vilion at St. Paul Park and are awaiting final 

approval by the State’s Board of Public 

Works.   

 

Council Member Rollins reminded everyone 

that Food Truck Night is held the 1st and 3rd 

Thursday each month through September.  

 

Public Appearances 

 

Al Lacey thanked the Mayor and Council for 

their continued support of the Day of the 

Book Festival; noted that additional volun-

teers were needed for Paper Airplane Day; 

and thanked the Town for their contributions 

to the community.  

 

Jack Gaffey thanked everyone for a successful 

Day of the Book Festival and Kensington Car 

Show.  

 

Miles Carr requested that the Council con-

sider amending the Town Charter to allow 16 

year olds to vote in Town Elections; he noted 

three cities in Maryland that have already 

passed ordinances to allow 16 year olds to 

vote and stated that in order to make changes 

in our government, young people need the 

power to vote.  

 

The Council requested that Mr. Carr provide 

information pertaining to the number of 16 

and 17 year olds that have voted in municipal 

elections where applicable. 

 

Mayor Furman stated that the Council would 

take the request under advisement and discuss 

the topic with the Town’s Attorney.  

 

T OWN  M I N U T E S  

P A G E  5  J U N E  2 0 1 8  

Leslie Milano, Candidate for District 18, in-

troduced herself to the Mayor and Council 

and stated people may visit her website: 

www.MilanoForDelegate.com. 

 

Ordinances, Resolutions, Regulations  

 

Ordinance No. O-01-2018 – An Ordinance 

adopting the Town’s Operating and Capital 

Budget for Fiscal Year 2018-19 (FY19) and 

levying a tax on all assessable property within 

the Town was adopted. See Council Actions.   

 

Town Manager Daily stated the record was 

held open until 4:00 pm on May 11, 2018. 

 

Mayor Furman stated that the Council re-

ceived one written comment from Joseph 

Campbell.  

 

A Variance Hearing was held for 3500 Du-

pont Avenue for a 1.7 foot encroachment into 

the 10 foot side yard setback, for a total of 

6.63 square feet. The property owner, Stanka 

Radeva, along with Eileen Ritter, presented 

the plans and explained the variance was nec-

essary in order to incorporate the existing 

foundation and keep the rectangular shape; 

and that the property was an odd shape and if 

they were not granted the variance they would 

have to reduce the size to maintain the rectan-

gular shape and remove the garage from the 

proposed plan. 

 

Council Member Crimmins noted that al-

though the variance request was small in area, 

the variance was necessary within the Town’s 

Code. Mr. Crimmins also questioned whether 

the adjacent property, which is also owned by 

Ms. Radeva, could provide for an easement to 

allow for the necessary setback. 

 

Council Member Bartram noted that there is 

already approximately 20 feet between the 

structures, and the request meets the specific 

conditions stated in the Town Code: peculiar  
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to the property; minimum necessary; and not 

detrimental to the neighboring properties.  

 

Dennis McCurdy spoke in support of the vari-

ance and stated that the property owner is pro-

posing to build a nice house that will add 

value to the community and is only requesting 

a total of 6.5 square feet.  

 

Barbara Beal stated that she believed the 

property located at 10704 St. Paul Street and 

3501 Dupont Avenue were not correctly noti-

fied of the proposed variance. Ms. Beal also 

questioned the engineering of any above or 

below utilities, the building line restrictions 

for corner lots, and requested that the variance 

be denied.  

 

Ken Amaditz spoke in opposition to the vari-

ance stating that it was a self imposed design 

hardship. 

 

The Council discussed the variance require-

ments as outlined within the Code and the im-

portance of taking the existing foundation into 

consideration when applying the law.  

 

Resolution No. R-10-2018 – A Resolution to 

grant a 1.7 foot variance at 3500 Dupont Ave-

nue was presented. 

 

The Council approved the variance request as 

stated within Resolution No. R-10-2018, with 

the following amendments: 1) state that the 

variance is approved as long as the original 

foundation would be used within construction; 

2) remove a statement from the conclusions of 

law referencing neighbor objections.  

 

A Variance Hearing was held for 3908 Bal-

timore Street. The property owner, Jeff Buss, 

was present and requested that he be allowed 

to place a six foot fence within the front plane 

of his property to replace a previous fence that 

was removed prior to grading and landscaping 

improvements. Mr. Buss noted that the fence  

was necessary to help screen Connecticut Ave-

nue.  

 

Assistant Town Manager Hoffman explained 

that the Town adopted new fence regulations 

following the removal of the previous fence, 

and prohibits fences in excess of four feet 

within the front plane of a property. 

 

The Council discussed the variance request and 

the requirements to review within the Town 

Code.  

 

Resolution No. R-09-2018 – A Resolution to 

grant a six (6) foot fence variance within the 

front plane of the property at 3908 Baltimore 

Street was presented.  

 

The Council approved the fence variance re-

quest within Resolution No. R-09-2018 with 

the following amendment: to allow a six (6) 

foot fence along the eastern front plane of the 

property, but not to exceed the front plane of 

Baltimore Street. 

 

Resolution No. R-08-2018 – A Resolution au-

thorizing the Town Manager to install “Two 

Hour, 7:30 am – 5:30 pm, M-F, Except by Per-

mit” Signs along the west side of the 10500 

block of Wheatley Street; and to remove the 

“No Left Turn” Restriction along northbound 

Kensington Parkway at Kent Street was pre-

sented.  See Council Actions.     

 

Robert Speece spoke in support of the petition 

and Resolution by stating that all adjoining 

streets have permit parking and allowing park-

ing on both sides of the street is a safety con-

cern, as it creates a sightline issue.  

 

Town Manager Daily stated the Resolution 

also included an additional traffic order to re-

move the ‘No Left Turn’ sign at the intersec-

tion of Kensington Parkway and Kent Street. 



Resolution No. R-07-2018 – A Resolution of 

the Mayor and Town Council amending the 

schedule of fees, charges, and expenses was 

presented.  See Council Actions. 

 

Assistant Town Manager stated that the previ-

ous Resolution approved in January neglected 

to include a number of fees and the amended 

Resolution would change shed permit fees 

and add a variance fee for driveways and 

fences.  

 

Council Actions 

Council Member Rollins moved to approve 

the Town Meeting Minutes from April 9, 

2018. The motion passed unanimously.  

 

Council Member Bartram moved to adopt Or-

dinance No. O-01-2018 adopting the Fiscal 

Year 2018-19 (FY19) Budget. The motion 

passed unanimously. 

 

Council Member Bartram moved to adopt 

Resolution R-10-2018 to grant a 1.7 foot vari-

ance for 3500 Dupont Avenue as amended to 

include “provided the original foundation of 

the former house is fully used in reconstruc-

tion” and to delete in the conclusions of law 

section “surrounding neighbors have voiced 

no objection”.  The motion passed unani-

mously. 

 

Council Member Bartram moved to adopt 

Resolution No. R-09-2018 granting a fence 

variance for 3908 Baltimore Street as 

amended for a six (6’) foot fence within the 

Connecticut Avenue facing front plane of the 

property. The motion passed unanimously. 

 

Council Member Rollins moved to adopt 

Resolution R-08-2018 authorizing the Town 

Manager to install “Two Hour, 7:30 am – 5:30 

pm, M-F, Except by Permit” Signs along the 

west side of the 10500 block of Wheatley 

Street; and to remove the “No Left Turn” re-

striction along northbound Kensington  

Parkway at Kent Street. The motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

Council Member Crimmins moved to adopt 

Resolution R-07-2018 to amend the Town’s 

schedule of fees, charges, and expenses.  The 

motion passed unanimously. 

 

Council Member Rollins moved to adjourn 

the Town Meeting at 9:32 pm. The motion 

passed unanimously.  

 

*** 

Noyes Children’s Library 

Foundation would like to 

recognize Mario Bruno, 

Kensington Service Center, 

for donating $10,655 from 

proceeds following the 5th 

Annual Kensington Car Show. Noyes would 

also like to thank 1st time sponsor Bill Hart, 

Strosniders Hardware, for their generous 

sponsorship of the Kensington Car Show.  
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Volunteers Needed! 
 

The Town is looking for 20 Volunteers to 

help with the 51st Annual Labor Day Parade 

and Festival. Each volunteer will receive a 

$25 gift card to either Starbucks or Strosnid-
ers Hardware.  
 

Volunteers must be at least 16 years old 
 

Volunteer Responsibilities 

• Must be available on Monday, September 

3rd (Labor Day) between 8:00 am and 

12:00 noon, rain or shine. 

• Must be able to lift/move a 30 lb. barri-

cade or traffic control device. 

• Must have a general understanding of 

Town streets to provide directions to the 

public. 
 

Please email Town@tok.md.gov if you are  

interested in volunteering. 

T OWN  M I N U T E S  
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COMMUN I T Y  

The 23rd Annual Bike Pa-

rade will be held on 

Wednesday, July 4th at St. 

Paul Park. The Bike Pa-

rade begins at 10 am and 

the Town asks that those 

wishing to participate be-

gin lining up by 9:45 am. This event is open to 

all kids, and those young at heart, that wish to 

decorate their bike, scooter, wagon or stroller 

and follow a Kensington Volunteer Fire De-

partment (KVFD) fire truck through the streets 

of Kensington. 

 

The Town would like to thank Mark Hudson, 

McEnearney Associate Realtors, for his con-

tinued coordination and sponsorship of this 

event.  

 

www.MarkHudsonGroup.com 

 

The  KHS summer 

concerts start on 

June 2 and continue 

throughout the  

summer!  

 

June 23
rd

 – Rita Clarke & the Naturals ~ 

Rhythm & Blues 
 

June 30
th

 – Scrub Pines ~ Traditional Ameri-

cana 
 

July 7th - 2nd Story Band ~ Folk, Blues, Alter-

native & World Beat 
 

July 14th - Mystic Warriors ~ World music 

from the Andes 
 

July 21st - Sisters Uke & Friends ~ Fun, 

Friendly, Ukulele music 
 

July 28th - Ruthie Logsdon ~ Country 
 

August 4th - Rick Franklin ~ Piedmont Blues 
 

August 11th - Blue Book Value ~ Rhythm & 

Blues Swing Band 
 

August 18th - Natalie & Michael ~ Songs to 

Sign to (all genres) 
 

August 25th - Dede Wyland & Ira Gitlin ~ 

World Renowned Bluegrass and Americana 

Musicians 
 

September 1st - Silver Creek ~ Country, Ha-

waiian, Ragtime 
 

September 8th - Janine Wilson & Max Evans 

~ Rock, Roots, and Blues 
 

September 15th - Take Two ~ Top 40's, Old-

ies, and Current Country Songs 
 

September 22nd - Ester Haynes & Keith 

Grimes ~ Vintage Jazz, Swing, and Blues 
 

September 29th - Silver Strings ~ Folk, Tradi-

tional, and Contemporary  

Mid-County Sparkles  
 

Albert Einstein High School 

11135 Newport Mill Road 
 

Only handicap parking is available at Einstein HS. Gen-

eral parking and shuttle buses at Westfield Wheaton. 

Follow signs for event parking.  
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